
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

April 9, 2024
Members present:  Chairman Mike Meehan, Mike Smith, Rebecca Hatfield, alternate; Bob Roy, Mark Gross, Andrea Gendron, alternate; Jason Call, Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative 
Absent:
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary, Forrest Hicks, Maura Chapelle 
The Select Board has appointed Rebecca Hatfield to the Planning Board as a regular member.  Rebecca will take her oath of office with the town clerk to make it official.
Minutes:

Mark Gross made the motion to approve the March 26, 2024, meeting minutes as read, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Financial Report

Mike Smith made the motion to accept the financial report for January through March 2024, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.

Communication
Board members were reminded of the NH Office of Energy and Planning Annual Spring Planning and Zoning Conference to be held virtually on Saturday May 11, 2024.  Registration is free and opened on April 1.  Members were encouraged to check the agenda.

There were no copies of building permits to circulate.
Unfinished Business
The Board decided at its last meeting members should read sections of the Land Use Ordinance and the Subdivision Regulations & Procedures pertaining to issues arising from the conceptual plan presented for development at and around the Waumbek Country Club golf course property.  This aid in discussions so everyone is in agreement on what has to be considered and what will be required to eventually give approval to stages of development of this large project.
Sections of the project are on Map 8, Lot 4B and Lot 29 on Meadow’s Road and on US Route 2 respectively.  Shown on Lot 4B is a section delineated for 20 proposed single family housing units in a cluster type development, a second section for 12 camping cabins, and a third section on Lot 4C for 4 larger lots with single family housing.  These are all to the western side of NH Route115A (Meadows Road).  Between Meadows Road and US Route 2 (Presidential Highway) on Lot 29 (the lot on which the Country Club Clubhouse is situated) is a section for 4 proposed duplexes accessed from Meadows Road and 4 proposed duplexes in an area behind, what is now an existing dirt turnoff on Route 2 and accessed from that highway.
Forrest Hicks, representing Waumbek Partners, LLC, was again at the meeting to take part in the discussions and have his questions answered as well.  The Board secretary provided copies of the pertinent ordinances and regulations referenced above so they could be easily accessed during the discussion that followed.  Jason Call asked about the amendment made to Article III, Section 2C: (Hotel, motel, tourist accommodations and lodging units shall be defined in the strictest sense and shall not be considered in the context of condominium conversion).  What does this actually mean and why was it added?  Some of these rules seem to contradict each other.  The Board secretary said she had been filing minutes recovered and restored from the fire just that morning and noticed minutes from 1991 in which an application for what seemed a similar development on the Waumbek property existing at that time.  It never materialized and Article IX Cluster Housing Plan was added to the Land Use Ordinance about the same time.  The property at the time was owned by Waumbek Village, Inc. who was represented by attorney Arthur Davis.  The Board secretary said she would keep looking for additional information.  Perhaps, someone who was serving on the Planning Board or the Board of Adjustment at the time could clarify what was happening at the time and what those board members meant in the language that resulted.  Perhaps Biff Wyman could be consulted who Jason Call thought was a member of one of the boards at the time or Linda Cushman, who served many years as administrative assistant to the Select Board, to shed light on what was happening at this time.  There needs to be agreement on what was intended at the time if possible.
There is a 200 feet frontage requirement, was this per lot or per entire tract?  Common open areas or public areas set aside in a cluster type development were discussed.  Of what can they consist, who is responsible for them.  This is addressed in Article XV, Section 8.  Regulations for duplexes or two-family dwellings were discussed which require more acreage, 3.75 acres per unit.  Mr. Hicks thought it might be easier to place the ones planned up on Route 2 to be placed on their own individual lot of that size rather than have a large area required for cluster housing and Board members agreed.  When asked, Mr. Hicks said these probably would be short-term rental type units, requiring a Special Exception from the Zoning Board of Adjustment.  Mr. Hicks asked if this new proposal could be considered as a use already that had been allowed in years past, but the Board believed such use expired years ago.  Should development of apartments be encouraged in Jefferson.  Rental units are certainly needed and would be in demand.  Also, light industry should be encouraged as well.  Should the Planning Board work on language in the Land Use Ordinance to do this.  Both would bring benefits to the town and its citizens.  The section proposed for a campground site in the Waumbek plan would have acres added to it which would satisfy requirements of the new Article XII of the Land Use Ordinance on campgrounds.  The Board secretary was asked to research past history of how the articles now being discussed came to be written and what was the intent of the Planning Board at the time.  

Both Mr. Hicks and the Board members agreed these discussions were very productive.
Other Business
Maura Chapelle told the Board there were bills being discussed in the state legislature that would affect planning regulations in towns.  She also asked about parking regulations in driveways.  Parking isn’t restricted in private driveways.  It was noted some private driveways in town are named but they are not considered roads.  Parking along them wouldn’t be considered parking along a road. 
The Board’s next meeting will be on April 23, 2024.
Mark Gross made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Becca Hatfield.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:33 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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